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Agenda 
 

1. Welcome 
 

2. Apologies 
 

3. Minutes of the previous meeting 
 

4 President’s Report 
 

5 Treasurer’s Report and Presentation of Financial Reports 
 

6 CEO’s Report 
 

7 Notice of election of Board members 

8 General Business 
 

6.1 Proposed Motion to amend the ALA Constitution 
 
Moved that : 

Clause 35 – Nomination for Board Members 

The Secretary shall call for nominations for the Board at least three (3) months before 
each Annual General Meeting. 

Be changed to read: 
 
           Clause 35 – Nomination for Board Members 

The Secretary shall call for nominations for the Board at least six (6) weeks before each 
Annual General Meeting. 

  



	
  

Minutes of Previous Year’s AGM 
Held Friday 8th June, 2012 AEST 
Online via Blackboard Collaborate (Elluminate) 
 
 

1. Welcome 
 
Dorothy Lucardie, current President welcomed members and paid respect to the 
Traditional Owners in the various lands in which members are meeting. 
 

2. Present and Apologies 
 
 Present: Dorothy Lucardie, Allan Arnott, Mark Brophy, George Papallo, Debra 

Parker, Helen Schwencke, Catherine Dunn, Sue Howard, Jim Hales, Barrie 
Brennan, Hugh Fielding, Denise Reghenzani-Kearns, Georgiana Poulter, Pat 
Grosse, Tony Driese 
 
In attendance: Sally Thompson, Raelene Hodge, Elaine Butler, Michael Chalk,  

 
 Apologies: Barry Golding, Helen Kimberley, Deirdre Baker, Denise O’Brien, 

Jenny Mustey, Mallory Dale 
 

3 Minutes of the 51st Annual General Meeting held in Melbourne on Monday 
26 September 2011  
 
Motion: That the Minutes of the 50th Annual General Meeting, with the above 
amendment, be accepted 
Proposed:  Georgiana 
Seconded:  George 
Carried Carried 
 

4 Reports 
 

 President’s Report – Dorothy Lucardie 
Attached 

 
Treasurer’s Report – George Papallo 
Attached 
 
Moved:  George Papallo 
Seconded:  Allan Arnott 
Carried Carried 
 
Chief Executive Officer’s Report – Sally Thompson 
Attached 
 
Moved:  Mark 
Seconded:  Debra 
Carried Carried 
 



	
  

5 Election of Board Members 
 
The Returning Officer Denise O’Brien was not available to attend the meeting 
and Sally Thompson (CEO) advised members, on her behalf, that the following 
members had been elected to the Board. 
 
Allan Arnott (Return) 
George Papallo (Return) 
Catherine Dunn 

 
6 Business Arising 

 
Members briefed on and motion to be put: 

•       “That ALA apply to become a Company Limited by Guarantee”. 
 
 Moved: Allan Arnott 
 Seconded: George Papallo 
 Carried: Carried  

  
 
The meeting closed at 1.49pm 
  



	
  

President’s Report 
 
This	
   year	
   has	
   been	
   one	
   of	
   considerable	
   achievement,	
   activity	
  
and	
  change	
  for	
  ALA	
  in	
  a	
  rapidly	
  changing	
  environment	
  for	
  adult	
  
education	
   nationally	
  as	
   well	
   as	
  by	
   State	
   and	
   Territory	
   and	
  
internationally.	
  
	
  
ALA’s	
   move	
   from	
   an	
   Association	
   to	
   a	
   Company	
   Limited	
   by	
  
Guarantee	
   necessitated	
   a	
   recent	
   spill	
   and	
   election	
   for	
   all	
  
positions	
  on	
  the	
  ALA	
  Board.	
  As	
  President	
  of	
  the	
  outgoing	
  Board	
  I	
  
sincerely	
   thank	
   all	
   Board	
   members,	
   some	
   of	
   whom	
   are	
   not	
  
ongoing	
  after	
  the	
  recent	
  election,	
  for	
  their	
  many	
  valuable	
  contributions.	
  
	
  
I	
  am	
  confident	
  that	
  the	
  newly	
  elected	
  Board	
  has	
  the	
  breadth	
  of	
  skills	
  required	
  to	
  continue	
  
to	
   strengthen	
  and	
   reshape	
   the	
  Board	
  and	
  ALA	
   in	
   the	
  best	
   interests	
  of	
   the	
  members	
  who	
  
elected	
   them.	
   We	
   are	
   really	
   pleased	
   to	
   welcome	
   the	
   first	
   member-­‐elected	
   Indigenous	
  
Australian,	
  Tony	
  Dreise,	
   to	
   the	
  ALA	
  Board,	
  along	
  with	
   several	
  other	
  newly	
  elected	
  Board	
  
members.	
  
	
  
Particular	
  thanks	
  to	
  ALA	
  CEO	
  Sally	
  Thompson,	
  whose	
  drive,	
  vision,	
  passion,	
  creativity	
  and	
  
management	
  skills	
  are	
  outstanding.	
  Sally	
  has	
  continued	
   to	
  mould	
  a	
  very	
  effective,	
   skilled	
  
and	
   efficient	
   team	
   at	
   our	
   national	
   headquarters	
   at	
   the	
   CAE	
   in	
   Melbourne,	
   and	
   provide	
  
excellent	
  support	
  to	
  the	
  Board.	
  We	
  are	
  much	
  better	
  placed	
  in	
  the	
  new	
  online	
  environment,	
  
and	
  in	
  terms	
  of	
  our	
  budget	
  position,	
  to	
  efficiently	
  act	
  and	
  react	
  quickly	
  to	
  members	
  and	
  for	
  
members	
  than	
  we	
  were	
  12	
  months	
  ago.	
  	
  
	
  
The	
   seeds	
   of	
   this	
   organisational	
   stability	
   were	
   sown	
   by	
   our	
   previous	
   Board	
   President	
  
Dorothy	
  Lucardie	
  and	
  outgoing	
  Treasurer,	
  George	
  Papallo,	
  to	
  whom	
  the	
  outgoing	
  Board	
  is	
  
most	
  grateful.	
  
	
  
The	
   ongoing	
   Broadband	
   For	
   Seniors	
   project	
   and	
   ALA’s	
   active	
   involvement	
   in	
   Adult	
  
Learners	
   Week	
   are	
   an	
   important	
   core	
   part	
   of	
   our	
   core	
   role,	
   both	
   by	
   promoting	
   adult	
  
learning	
  and	
  ALA,	
  and	
  by	
  giving	
  the	
  organisation	
  an	
  important	
  revenue	
  stream.	
  
	
  
The	
   ALA	
   conference	
   in	
   Byron	
   Bay	
   in	
   2012	
   was	
   a	
   great	
   success	
   due	
   to	
   excellent	
  
collaboration	
   between	
   the	
   local	
   organising	
   committee	
   from	
   Byron	
   Region	
   Community	
  
College	
   and	
   ALA	
   nationally.	
   So	
   too	
   was	
   the	
   recent	
   Conference	
   in	
   Wellington	
   conducted	
  
collaboratively	
  with	
  ACE	
  Aotearoa.	
  
	
  
We	
  are	
  currently	
  exploring	
  new	
  ways	
  of	
  bringing	
  ACE	
  stakeholders	
  and	
  members	
  together	
  
aside	
   from	
  annual	
  national	
   conferences,	
  which	
  have	
  become	
  very	
  difficult	
   to	
  make	
  break	
  
even.	
  	
  
	
  
Our	
  Melbourne	
  airport	
  event	
  this	
  year	
  with	
  invited	
  key	
  stakeholder	
  groups,	
  ALA	
  Board	
  and	
  
staff	
  is	
  a	
  good	
  example	
  of	
  how	
  this	
  can	
  be	
  done	
  relatively	
  cheaply	
  and	
  very	
  effectively.	
  We	
  
are	
  actively	
  pursuing	
  the	
  idea	
  of	
  running	
  an	
  ACE	
  stream	
  at	
  the	
  annual	
  AVETRA	
  conference	
  
to	
  further	
  cement	
  the	
  important	
  links	
  between	
  ACE	
  research	
  and	
  practice.	
  	
  
	
  
Our	
  very	
  successful	
  regional	
  ACE	
  forum	
  in	
  Rockhampton,	
  the	
  Melbourne	
  forum	
  to	
  highlight	
  
the	
  effects	
  on	
  ACE	
   learners	
  of	
   cuts	
   to	
  TAFE,	
   the	
  ongoing	
  Older	
  Learners	
  Network	
  events	
  
and	
  our	
  forthcoming	
  international	
  Men's	
  Learning	
  events	
  in	
  Ballarat	
  are	
  examples	
  of	
  how	
  



	
  

we	
   can	
   creatively	
   collaborate	
   to	
   punch	
   above	
   our	
  weight	
   nationally,	
   in	
   states	
   and	
   in	
   the	
  
regions.	
  
	
  
My	
   intention	
   as	
   previous	
   President,	
   and	
   now	
   as	
   an	
   ongoing	
   new	
   Board	
   member,	
   is	
   to	
  
empower	
   and	
   encourage	
   other	
   ALA	
   members	
   to	
   contribute	
   to	
   and	
   participate	
   in	
   other	
  
events	
   wherever	
   they	
   can	
   be	
   conducted,	
   particularly	
   in	
   states,	
   territories	
   and	
   regions	
  
where	
  ALAs	
  presence	
  has	
  tended	
  to	
  wane	
  or	
  be	
  less	
  active.	
  	
  
	
  
My	
   other	
   intention	
   is	
   to	
   ensure	
  we	
   are	
  well	
   represented	
   and	
   aware	
   of	
   developments	
   in	
  
international	
  ACE.	
  Our	
  involvement	
  with	
  ASPBAE	
  continues	
  to	
  be	
  strong	
  and	
  positive.	
  The	
  
move	
  by	
  the	
  Board	
  to	
  provide	
  Sally	
  with	
  opportunities	
  to	
  develop	
  and	
  strengthen	
  European	
  
ACE	
  links	
  later	
  this	
  year	
  is	
  very	
  positive,	
  as	
  is	
  the	
  support	
  for	
  strengthened,	
  bilateral	
  links	
  
with	
   AAACE	
   in	
   the	
   US.	
   In	
   doing	
   all	
   of	
   this	
   we	
   provide	
   many	
   good	
   reasons	
   for	
   ongoing	
  
support	
   of	
   ALA	
   from	
   governments	
   for	
   activities	
   that	
   governments	
   are	
   less	
   able	
   to	
  
effectively	
  or	
  efficiently	
  provide.	
  
	
  
This	
  year	
  has	
  seen	
  a	
  change	
  of	
  Editor	
  and	
  some	
  new	
  directions	
  and	
  Editorial	
  Board	
  for	
  the	
  
ALA	
   Journal,	
   AJAL.	
   The	
   publication	
   and	
   active	
   dissemination	
   of	
   Lifelong	
   and	
   Lifewide,	
  
stories	
  of	
  diverse	
  Australian	
  adult	
  Learners	
  this	
  year	
  is	
  another	
  creditable	
  achievement	
  for	
  
all	
  concerned.	
  So	
  too	
  is	
  ALA’s	
  response	
  to	
  several	
  important	
  government	
  enquiries	
  and	
  the	
  
way	
  ALA	
  is	
  working	
  to	
  maximise	
  its	
  media	
  exposure	
  of	
  events	
  and	
  campaigns.	
  
	
  
All	
  of	
   this	
  reminds	
  us	
   that	
  ALA	
  and	
  the	
  Board	
  needs	
   to	
  continually	
  adapt,	
   in	
   increasingly	
  
difficult	
   times	
   for	
   ALA	
   providers,	
   to	
   best	
   represent	
   the	
   interests	
   of	
   very	
   diverse	
   adult	
  
learners	
  in	
  many	
  different	
  places,	
  lifelong	
  and	
  lifewide.	
  
	
  
Finally,	
  sincere	
  thanks	
  to	
  all	
  the	
  outgoing	
  Board	
  for	
  your	
  support	
  of	
  ALA	
  and	
  for	
  my	
  brief	
  
Presidency,	
  and	
  a	
  warm	
  welcome	
  to	
  all	
  new	
  and	
  ongoing	
  Board	
  members.	
  
	
  
	
  
Barry	
  Golding	
  
	
   	
  



	
  

Treasurer’s Report 
 
FINANCIAL	
  REPORT	
  FOR	
  THE	
  YEAR	
  ENDED	
  31	
  DECEMBER	
  2012	
  
	
  
Dear	
  Members	
  
	
  
It	
   gives	
   me	
   great	
   pleasure	
   to	
   present	
   the	
   Company’s	
   financial	
  
position	
   as	
   at	
   the	
   31	
   December,	
   2012.	
   Last	
   year	
   a	
   number	
   of	
  
major	
  changes	
  were	
  made	
  to	
  Adult	
  Learning	
  Australia’s	
  structure.	
  
Firstly	
   we	
   changed	
   the	
   reporting	
   year	
   from	
   a	
   Financial	
   Year	
  
ending	
  at	
  30	
  June,	
  to	
  a	
  Calendar	
  Year	
  ending	
  at	
  December	
  31.	
  It	
  is	
  
pleasing	
   to	
   assure	
   members	
   that	
   the	
   awkward	
   and	
   highly	
  
confusing	
  comparisons	
  that	
  we	
  have	
  to	
  contend	
  with	
  in	
  this	
  Financial	
  Report	
  will	
  not	
  occur	
  
again.	
  The	
  reason	
  we	
  made	
  this	
  change	
  was	
  to	
  provide	
  more	
  meaningful	
  accounting	
  record	
  
for	
  members.	
  Previously	
  our	
  accounts	
  were	
  reported	
  on	
  a	
  Financial	
  Year	
  while	
  our	
  funding	
  
was	
   all	
   allocated	
   and	
   accounted	
   for	
   on	
   a	
   Calendar	
   Year.	
   Also,	
   to	
   provide	
   a	
   universally	
  
manageable	
  corporate	
  structure	
  which	
  accommodated	
  all	
  States	
  of	
  Australia,	
  we	
  changed	
  
from	
  an	
  Association	
  to	
  a	
  Company	
  Limited	
  by	
  Guarantee.	
  This	
  new	
  structure	
  took	
  full	
  effect	
  
in	
  2013.	
  Officially	
  ALA	
  is	
  now	
  ALA	
  Limited,	
  although	
  we	
  have	
  sought	
  permission	
  from	
  ASIC	
  
not	
  to	
  show	
  the	
  “Limited”	
  in	
  our	
  business	
  name.	
  
	
  
The	
  2012	
  Year	
  has	
  been	
  very	
  successful	
  in	
  every	
  respect.	
  As	
  with	
  last	
  year,	
  costs	
  have	
  been	
  
very	
  well	
  contained	
  thanks	
  to	
  the	
  commercially	
  diligent	
  efforts	
  of	
  CEO	
  Sally	
  Thompson	
  and	
  
her	
  dedicated	
  staff.	
  Membership	
  has	
  risen	
  ahead	
  of	
  predictions	
  and	
  the	
  Journal	
  continues	
  
to	
   deliver	
   handsome	
   royalties	
   which	
   is	
   a	
   great	
   tribute	
   to	
   the	
   authors	
   and	
   outstanding	
  
editing	
  skills	
  of	
  Professor	
  Roger	
  Harris	
  who	
  retired	
  during	
   the	
  year	
   to	
  be	
  replaced	
  by	
  Dr	
  
Tony	
  Brown.	
  
	
  
Accounting	
  procedures	
  were	
   further	
  re-­‐structured	
   to	
  provide	
  more	
  meaningful	
  reporting	
  
for	
  Members.	
  Again,	
  it	
  seemed	
  sensible	
  that	
  we	
  make	
  as	
  many	
  changes	
  as	
  were	
  considered	
  
necessary	
  to	
  ensure	
  that	
  reporting	
  for	
  the	
  2013	
  Year	
  was	
  to	
  be	
  as	
  streamlined	
  as	
  possible.	
  
Accruing	
  the	
  DSCCIIRTE	
  grant	
  we	
  received	
  in	
  2012	
  across	
  three	
  years	
  meant	
  that	
  we	
  are	
  
showing	
  a	
  $505,000	
  liability	
  as	
  the	
  carryover	
  of	
  funds	
  to	
  the	
  next	
  reporting	
  year(s).	
  Now,	
  
with	
   the	
   costs	
   well	
   contained	
   and	
   the	
   accounting	
   processes	
   brought	
   to	
   the	
   highest	
  
professional	
   standards,	
   the	
   2013	
   year	
   and	
   thereafter	
  will	
   be	
   less	
   costly	
   and	
  more	
   easily	
  
managed.	
  
	
  
Our	
   surplus	
   for	
   the	
   year	
  was	
   $5,431	
  which	
  was	
   almost	
   exactly	
   as	
   budgeted,	
   leaving	
   the	
  
Company	
  with	
  total	
  equity	
  and	
  Members	
  Funds	
  of	
  $394,006	
  and	
  $505,000	
  grant	
  money	
  to	
  
conduct	
  the	
  remaining	
  programs	
  as	
  specified	
  in	
  the	
  DSCCIIRTE	
  grant	
  for	
  2013-­‐14.	
  
	
  
As	
   stated	
   in	
   the	
  Financial	
  Report	
   last	
   year,	
   the	
   financial	
  management	
  of	
  ALA	
  gives	
   it	
   the	
  
credibility	
  to	
  be	
  recognised	
  as	
  the	
  National	
  Peak	
  Body	
  for	
  Adult	
  Education.	
  	
  
	
  
	
  
	
  
George	
  Papallo	
  OAM.,	
  JP.,	
  FAITD	
  
Board	
  Treasurer	
  
  



	
  

CEO’s Report 
 
 
2012/	
  13	
  has	
  been	
  a	
  year	
  of	
  vibrant	
  activity	
  and	
  organizational	
  
strength	
  for	
  ALA.	
  	
  
	
  
We	
  recently	
  updated	
  our	
  policy	
  platform,	
  which	
  forms	
  the	
  basis	
  of	
  
our	
  advocacy	
  to	
  government,	
  and	
  our	
  responses	
  to	
  requests	
  from	
  
government	
  for	
  information.	
  It	
  also	
  informs	
  our	
  professional	
  development	
  and	
  resource	
  
development	
  as	
  well	
  as	
  our	
  pursuit	
  of	
  projects.	
  Our	
  six	
  areas	
  of	
  policy	
  focus:	
  adult	
  literacy,	
  
Indigenous	
  adult	
  education,	
  Later	
  Life	
  Learning,	
  non-­‐formal	
  learning,	
  a	
  strong	
  not	
  for	
  profit	
  
ACE	
  sector,	
  and	
  learning	
  for	
  civic	
  engagement	
  have	
  been	
  augmented	
  by	
  two	
  additional	
  
areas	
  of	
  policy	
  focus;	
  regional	
  and	
  rural	
  education	
  and	
  disengaged	
  young	
  people.	
  	
  
	
  
Our	
  publication,	
  Lifelong	
  and	
  Lifewide	
  Learning:	
  Stories	
  of	
  Adults	
  Learning	
  put	
  a	
  human	
  face	
  
to	
  these	
  areas	
  of	
  policy	
  focus	
  and	
  has	
  provided	
  us	
  with	
  a	
  powerful	
  advocacy	
  tool.	
  	
  
	
  
We	
  are	
  increasingly	
  using	
  social	
  media	
  for	
  our	
  advocacy	
  work.	
  Our	
  Adult	
  Learners	
  Week	
  
website	
  now	
  has	
  over	
  6500	
  likes	
  and	
  our	
  Linked	
  In	
  discussion	
  group	
  has	
  over	
  550	
  
members.	
  	
  Our	
  social	
  media	
  strategy	
  has	
  resulted	
  in	
  a	
  regular	
  stream	
  of	
  information	
  and	
  
updates	
  to	
  members	
  and	
  stakeholders.	
  	
  At	
  its	
  peak	
  last	
  year,	
  our	
  ALW	
  messages	
  were	
  
reaching	
  1.4	
  million	
  people.	
  	
  
	
  
The	
  launch	
  of	
  our	
  book	
  at	
  Sydney	
  Community	
  College	
  resulted	
  in	
  the	
  production	
  of	
  a	
  
podcast	
  featuring	
  adult	
  learners	
  alongside	
  Minister	
  Sharon	
  Bird	
  and	
  ALA	
  President	
  Barry	
  
Golding.	
  	
  We	
  have	
  also	
  developed	
  videos	
  on	
  the	
  reaccredited	
  CGEA	
  and	
  Adult	
  Learners	
  
Week.	
  	
  
	
  
ALA’s	
  advocacy	
  on	
  behalf	
  of	
  adult	
  learners	
  to	
  the	
  broader	
  Australian	
  community	
  has	
  been	
  
particularly	
  successful	
  this	
  year.	
  During	
  Adult	
  Learners	
  Week	
  last	
  year,	
  I	
  was	
  interviewed	
  
on	
  ABC	
  Radio	
  in	
  Tasmania	
  and	
  Melbourne	
  as	
  well	
  as	
  commercial	
  radio	
  in	
  Launceston.	
  
Recently,	
  Barry	
  was	
  interviewed	
  on	
  ABC	
  Radio	
  in	
  Brisbane,	
  Rockhampton,	
  Newcastle	
  and	
  
Sydney	
  as	
  well	
  as	
  appearing	
  on	
  regional	
  radio.	
  	
  A	
  story	
  on	
  Today	
  Tonight	
  featured	
  myself	
  
alongside	
  adult	
  learners	
  from	
  a	
  range	
  of	
  ALA	
  member	
  centres	
  and	
  we	
  featured	
  in	
  news	
  
articles	
  in	
  Adelaide	
  and	
  Launceston.	
  
	
  
Throughout	
  the	
  year	
  we	
  have	
  managed	
  to	
  balance	
  our	
  goal	
  of	
  increasing	
  financial	
  
independence	
  with	
  our	
  goals	
  of	
  supporting	
  all	
  parts	
  of	
  the	
  field	
  including	
  volunteers	
  and	
  
unfunded	
  providers	
  of	
  adult	
  education.	
  We	
  have	
  also	
  done	
  this	
  by	
  pursuing	
  projects	
  that	
  
are	
  aligned	
  with	
  our	
  mission	
  and	
  which	
  don’t	
  compete	
  with	
  the	
  core	
  business	
  of	
  our	
  
members.	
  These	
  include	
  the	
  next	
  iteration	
  of	
  the	
  tutor	
  support	
  components	
  of	
  the	
  
Broadband	
  for	
  Seniors	
  project,	
  Adult	
  Learners	
  Week	
  promotions,	
  a	
  project	
  to	
  support	
  ACE	
  
centres	
  to	
  become	
  more	
  energy	
  efficient.	
  We’ve	
  also	
  worked	
  with	
  RMIT	
  on	
  a	
  Green	
  Skills	
  
research	
  project	
  and	
  with	
  Monash	
  University	
  on	
  a	
  research	
  paper	
  for	
  UNESCO	
  Bangkok.	
  	
  	
  
	
  
My	
  sincere	
  thanks	
  to	
  the	
  ALA	
  staff	
  who	
  continue	
  to	
  “punch	
  above	
  their	
  weight”.	
  	
  Also	
  
thanks	
  to	
  Barry	
  for	
  his	
  leadership,	
  support	
  and	
  commitment	
  and	
  to	
  the	
  24	
  volunteers	
  who	
  
make	
  up	
  the	
  ALA	
  Board	
  and	
  the	
  AJAL	
  Editorial	
  team	
  who	
  spend	
  their	
  spare	
  time	
  
supporting	
  our	
  mission	
  of	
  equitable	
  access	
  to	
  Lifelong	
  and	
  Lifewide	
  Learning	
  for	
  All	
  
Australians.	
   
 



	
  

2012 / 2013 Board of ALA 
 
   

Professor Barry Golding 
President 

 Dorothy Lucardie 
Vice President 

   

George Papallo, OAM, FAITD  
Treasurer 

 Allan Arnott 
Secretary 

   

Dr Mark Brophy  Tony Dreise 

   

Catherine Dunn  Deb Parker 

  

 
Helen Schwenke  Denise OBrien (retired Feb 2013) 



	
  

Thanks to Outgoing Board Members 
 
 
The following Board members are retiring at this election.  
 
 
George Papallo, OAM, FAITD  
 
George has served on the ALA Board for the past four years and has been Treasurer for most of that 
time. George was a diligent Treasurer with an eye for detail and a commitment to bringing ALA 
onto a strong financial footing.  
 
Dr Allan Arnott 
 
Allan Arnott has been on the ALA Board for the past six years and has been Secretary for the last 
year. This was Allan’s second stint on the Board having been involved in the early 90’s. Allan has 
worked as a researcher and practitioner in Adult Education in the Northern Territory and 
Queensland and he brought this knowledge and commitment to Adult Education to the Board 
discussions.  
 
Deb Parker 
 
Deb joined the ALA Board in 2010 and has served on ALA’s Finance Sub Committee for the past 
18 months. Deb has been a strong advocate for ensuring that ALA Members receive good value for 
money and has passionately championed adult learners with a disability.  Deb developed the Board 
Governance Manual, which provides the new Board with a strong foundation into the future.  
 
Helen Schwenke 
 
Helen joined the ALA Board in 2010. Helen has a long history in the Adult Education field and has 
been involved with ALA in a range of capacities through that time. Helen is also the CEO of the 
Lifelong Learning Council of Queensland and was an important link to and advocate for 
Queensland ACE. 
 
Denise OBrien 
 
Denise joined the Board in 2011 and served as Vice President throughout 2012 and early 2013. 
Denise brought significant sector leadership and professionalism to the Board. She was instrumental 
in the move of ALA from Canberra to its new home at the CAE in Melbourne. Denise had to step 
down from the Board in February this year after moving overseas to a new role as CEO of the 
Australia Pacific Technical College.  
 
 
 
The ALA Board  and staff would like to thank our outgoing Board members on behalf of the 
membership for their many hours of voluntary work and commitment.  
 
	
  
	
  
 
  



	
  

Welcome to Incoming Board Members 
 
 
Allan Cormack 
 
Allan’s current role is Manager, CAE College at the Centre for Adult 
Education. Responsibilities include delivery of accredited programs such as 
VCE, ESL and Literacy, delivering ACFE funded pre accredited programs 
and building community partnerships with community organisations like 
Hanover, Common Ground, Peter Mac etc. in an adult learning environment. 
 
His postgraduate qualifications include a Masters in Education, MA in 
Communication with a Degree in International relations and a Post Graduate 
Certificate in Research Methodology.  
 
 
Dr Tracey Ollis  
 
Tracey is a Lecturer and Course Director in the Graduate Diploma in Applied 
learning at Deakin University. She has published both nationally and 
internationally in the areas of community development and adult education. 
Her research and teaching expertise are in the areas of social justice and 
human rights education, adult education, applied learning, informal learning 
in activism and social movements.  
 
 
  
Dr Donna Rooney 
 
Donna has worked in various capacities in the NSW adult community 
education sector over the past two decades. Almost all of this work featured 
inter-organisational collaborations. Whether this included Neighbourhood 
Centres, Community Colleges and/or Migrant Resource Centres working 
with For-Profit Business and/or Government Departments, her work has 
been underpinned with the intention to engage people in learning that are 
typically under-represented in formal educational institutions. She continues 
this in her current work as lecturer in adult education at the University of 
Technology, Sydney (UTS). 
 
 
 
Dr Rob Townsend 
 
Rob has been involved in community adult education for over 20 years 
having been a legal educator and peer educator in South Australian and 
Victoria throughout 1990's. He has worked with ACE organisations, TAFE 
institutes and universities across Australia on advancing access to tertiary 
education for all Australians.  
 
His recent research has been around cultural diversity in regional 
communities, adult education and the development of social capital and 
access to higher education for mature age individuals. His current research 
is about the role of informal learning and peer learning for students of higher education.  
 
 



	
  

ALA Staff 
 

  
 

Georgina	
  Nou	
  –	
  BFS	
  
Networker	
  NT	
  and	
  SA	
  

Jacqui	
  Ralley	
  
Membership	
  and	
  Finance	
  	
  

Junita	
  Lyon	
  
BFS	
  Networker	
  Vic	
  

   

Wanasai	
  Hunn	
  
BFS	
  Networker	
  Tas	
  

Tony	
  Brown	
  
Editor,	
  AJAL	
  

Veronica	
  Curry	
  
BFS	
  Networker,	
  Qld	
  and	
  ACT	
  

	
   	
   	
  
Marian	
  Vincent	
  	
  
BFS	
  Networker,	
  WA	
  

Gina	
  Perry	
  
Communications	
  Officer	
  

Sally	
  Thompson	
  
CEO	
  

	
  

	
   	
  

Catherine	
  Devlin	
  
PD	
  and	
  Networks	
  Manager	
  

	
   	
  

 
 
 

  



	
  

 
AJAL Editorial Board 
 
 

Dr Allan Arnott, Charles Darwin University 

Professor Mary Barrett, University of Wollongong 

Professor Michael Christie, University of the Sunshine Coast 

Dr Jane Connell, Cape Breton University, Canada 

Assoc Prof Linda Cooper, University of Cape Town, South Africa 

Dr Lisa Davies, University of South Australia 

Professor Leona English, St Francis Xavier University, Canada 

Professor Brian Findsen, University of Waikato, NZ 

Dr Steven Hodge, University of Ballarat 

Dr Vaughan John, University of Natal, South Africa 

Dr Helen Kimberley, Brotherhood of St Laurence 

Dr Inge Kral, Australian National University 

Dr Peter Lavender, NIACE, UKMs Ann Lawless, University of South Australia 

Ms Dorothy Lucardie, Pharmaceutical Society of Australia 

Assoc Prof (adjunct) John McIntyre, University of Canberra 

Dr Rob Mark, University of Strathclyde, Scotland 

Dr Gregory Martin, University of Technology, Sydney 

Assoc Prof Barbara Pamphilon, University of Canberra 

Dr Donna Rooney, University of Technology, Sydney 

Assoc Prof Sue Shore, Charles Darwin University 

Dr Tom Short, University of South Australia 

Assoc Prof Michelle Simons, University of South Australia 

Dr Tom Stehlik, University of South Australia 

Assoc Prof Ruth Wallace, Charles Darwin University 

Dr Peter Willis, University of South Australia 

Dr Benjamin Chan Tak Yuen, Lingnan University, Hong Kong 
  



	
  

 

 
  



	
  

 

 

 

 



	
  

 

 

 

 



	
  

 

 

 

 



	
  

 

 

 

 



	
  

 

 

 

 



	
  

 

 

 

 



	
  

 

 

 

 



	
  

 

 

 

 



	
  

 

 

 

 



	
  

 

 

 

 



	
  

 

 

 

 



	
  

 

 

 

 



	
  

 

 

 

 



	
  

 

 

 

 



	
  

 

 

 

 



	
  

 

 

 

 



	
  

 


